TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 14th November 2013 at 7.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 
PRESENT:  Cllr Mike Perrott in the chair, Cllrs John Banks, Matthew Bracey, Jane Brock, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Pam Trenchard, Roger Triggol and Mike Woodey.
In attendance:  Vena Prater (Clerk) and Mr Paul Loader (Chairman, Village Hall Management Committee) for part of the meeting.
118/13
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Bruce Ralfs and Ann Loader and Mr Lyndon Watkins [North Somerset Council (NSC)]
119/13
MINUTES of the meeting held on 10th October 2013, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record subject to an amendment to min. no. 115/13 to read: It was understood that NSC had instructed the contractors that entry should not be permitted to vehicles which were obviously carrying private waste.
120/13
MATTERS ARISING from the minutes 


(a)  
WEBSITE:  Cllrs Alan Holley, Ann Loader and the Clerk had received training in up-dating the new website from Mark Crocker.  In the event that the Clerk was unavailable, Cllrs Hooley and Loader also had access to the Parish Council page.  It was hoped that ultimately most organisations would be able to up-date their own pages.

(b)
DOG BIN:  As requested, the Clerk had requested either a second or a larger bin and more frequent emptying.  However, North Somerset Council was now carrying out a review of its service and for the time being no changes would be made to existing arrangements.  After discussion Cllr Hooley offered to provide a bigger bin.

(c)
GIS MAPPING:  The terms and conditions relating to the use of the Earthlight mapping system had been signed by the Chairman and Clerk on behalf of the Council.  A copy of the terms is attached to these minutes.

(d)
RECYCLING CENTRE:  Cllr Jane Brock spoke about the regulations at recycling centres whereby 4x4’s, private trailers and even estate cars with seats folded down were denied access to dispose of legitimate household waste.  She stated that the permits issued by NSC could be used only once a month and on a day convenient to the Centre. Cllr Brock considered this to be wholly inadequate and furthermore suggested that the green waste collections should cease and residents should dispose of their own green waste in the proper manner:  weekly collections of other waste could then be reinstated.  She considered the whole waste disposal policy to be poorly thought out and requiring a huge policing staff.  Following discussion the Clerk was asked to convey the Council’s concerns to NSC.

(e)
VILLAGE FIELD BENCHES:  Cllr Hooley reported that the broken bench had been disposed of and another removed for repair.  


(f)
TELEPHONE KIOSKS:  The Clerk was asked to obtain advice on maintenance from BT.

121/13
HIGHWAY MATTERS

(a) ROAD WORKS:
The Clerk had circulated a response form NSC following the Council’s concerns over the new road surfaces.  This indicated that NSC was content that the works were of a satisfactory standard, representing no danger to road users.  The Council reiterated its concerns about the apparent widening of the road surface onto the soft verges on the Causeway and the Clerk was asked to enquire whether signage indicating “soft verges” could be erected.  
(b) FOOTPATH MAINTENANCE:

The Clerk reported that she had received several favourable comments about the standard of the work being undertaken at the wide verge near Garden Park. 
Cllr Trenchard reported that the tarmac under the encroaching grass on the footpath towards the golf course was breaking up and removal of the vegetation exposed a rough surface.  It was suggested that at the appropriate time a weed killer be applied to prevent further growth.  There was discussion about the raised covers and it was understood that, although NSC believed the path was not in their ownership, legal action against them was being taken over an accident about two years ago.  After discussion it was agreed that when the outcome of the legal action was known the Council would consider writing to the utilities companies to request that the height of the covers should match the hard surface. 
(c) SUMMERHOUSE:
The Clerk had reported the poor state of the road surface to NSC.  Western Power Distribution was dealing with the matter of the leylandii trees and power cables.
(d) SCHOOL TRAFFIC:  
Suggestions for resolving the parking problems in the school area had been sent to NSC.  A further complaint had been received from the farmer at the top of Barrow Court stating that tractors and farm machinery were unable to use the road because of inappropriate parking and delivery lorries were unable to reach the farm.  The Clerk would follow up with NSC
(e) INCIDENTS: 
No incidents were reported but it was noted that speed cameras had been in action on two occasions.
122/13
PLANNING MATTERS

(a) NEW APPLICATIONS

13/P/2109: Tickenham Village Hall:  Extension and revision to provide new toilets and storage.


The meeting was adjourned to allow Mr Paul Loader to speak.


Mr Loader said that he would be looking closely at the proposal and had not taken the position of chairman of the management committee with the foregone intention of building the extension: further careful consideration would be required.

The meeting was re-convened.


It was understood that the planning officer had concerns about this development in the green belt and had asked for a statement of exceptional circumstances.  
The Council raised no objections in principle but it was suggested that the downpipe and soil vent pipe on the south elevation was not aesthetically pleasing and should be moved to the east elevation.  

Defibrillator:  Mr Loader agreed that, if practically possible, the defibrillator could be placed to the west side of the entrance doors; if this proved to be not the most visible location it could be moved to the east side, dependent on whether the extension was built.

13/P/1872/F: Golden Acres Lodge, 25 Clevedon Road:  Amendments to plans already approved for extensions etc:  Internal revisions and subsequent revisions to roof. 


No objections were raised.

13/P/1883/F: Beechwood, Cadbury Camp Lane:   Demolition of existing house; construction of replacement dwelling.


No objections were raised.
13/P/2059/F: 98 Clevedon Road:  Amendment to plans already approved for extensions, garage etc: Roofing tiles to be changed from concrete Double Roman to grey slate. 
No objections were raised.

13/P/2094/F: Garden Park, 100 Clevedon Road:  To enclose existing glasshouse canopy and propose two further glasshouse canopies 
It was noted that the proposal was required to protect plants, to enhance sales and to support the wholesale nursery where 95% of stock was grown on site.  No objections were raised.
13/P/2100/F: Hatchintan, 96 Clevedon Road:   To allow the applicant’s daughter to live on the site by adding “Natasha Curtis, Luke Turner and resident dependants” to Condition 1;  to add additional caravan by replacing Condition 4 with – “no more than three caravans … of which no more than two shall be static caravans…”
During a full discussion the following arose:

The conditions imposed by the Inspectorate were personal to the applicant at that time but the reasoning behind the conditions was not known: if the present application were approved the additional caravans could remain in place for many years.  
Cllr David Franks was concerned about intensification of use on the site.

Cllr Trenchard understood that there were now 31 additional travellers’ sites in North Somerset, making it more difficult to add further caravans in the future.

Cllrs Jane Brock and Matthew Bracey considered that the proposal should be permitted.

Cllr Roger Triggol stressed the importance of consistency when considering planning applications.

The Chairman suggested that the one point of concern was intensification of use and proposed that the Clerk be asked to write to NSC accordingly.  This proposal was accepted with 6 voting in favour and 2 against.
(b) UP-DATES:

No up-dates had been received.
123/13
VILLAGE FIELD MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 8th October 2013 together with the annual accounts for the year ended 31st March 2013 (unaudited) had been circulated.  Cllr David Franks pointed out that the Constitution provided that liaison officers representing the Flower Show, the School and the Village Hall be elected by those bodies, not appointed by the Field Management Committee at its AGM.  This was point was noted by Cllr Hooley, Chairman of the Field Management Committee.

The minutes and the accounts were noted and received.

124/13
FINANCIAL MATTERS
(a)
The following cheques were approved for payment:




Clerk’s salary October
£174.82






Clerk’s expenses October

£10.45






HMRC

£43.60






Tickenham PCC (churchyard maintenance)
£600.00



Payments made following the last meeting:




Cllr A Hooley (reimbursement for plaque)

£347.44





True Traders (temporary fencing for Field)

£206.24 

In answer to a question concerning payment for the temporary fencing used during the Field works, the Clerk said that this payment had been approved by the Chairman and the fencing was now the property of the Parish Council.  

(b)
Electronic Payments:
The Clerk reported that the National Association of Local Council had been negotiating the removal of financial controls on public bodies which prevented local councils and some organisations from making electronic payments. It was expected that an Order would come before Parliament shortly.

125/13
CORRESPONDENCE

North Somerset Council:



North Area Committee agenda



Central Area Committee agenda



Local Access Forum agenda agenda



Streetscene


CPRE newsletter


Bristol Airport event for local councils 11th December 6.30 .m.


NS Voluntary Action newsletter 


Tickenham School newsletters 

126/13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

(a)
Monkey Bridge:  The Clerk was asked to enquire about the provision of a salt bin at the Monkey Bridge.


(b)
Hill Lane:  The Clerk was asked to enquire whether the hedges could be trimmed.


(c)
Parish Plan:  Cllr Mike Woodey understood that because some villages had no parish plan, developers had used this as a ‘back door’ way of obtaining planning permission.  Cllr Franks said that much was dependent on a local authority’s core strategy, which in the case of North Somerset had been returned by the Inspector and not yet approved.  It was therefore thought that inappropriate development due to the lack of a parish plan was not a concern at this time.


(d)
Village  Field:  Cllr Hooley agreed to provide an up-date on developments for the parish website and the December parish magazine.

127/13
DATES OF MEETINGS 


2013: 


12th December 


2014:


  9th January 


13th February


13th March


10th April


  8th May


12th June


10th July


[14th August]


11th September


  9th October


13th November


11th December

 Town and Parish Council: Earthlight Terms and Conditions of Use 

The use of Earthlight, North Somerset Council’s internal mapping system, is subject to the following terms and conditions; 

1. Earthlight is to be used strictly for use relating to Town and Parish council business. 

2. All printed maps must contain the Ordnance Survey’s copyright text which is automatically generated when using templates from North Somerset Council’s mapping systems. Please do not take ‘screen shots’. 

3. The information on Earthlight or maps produced on Earthlight must not be sold; cost recovery for printing costs is permitted. Time to prepare maps and the cost of paper and ink can be recovered, but the Town and Parish Council cannot make any profit from the map provision. 

4. Blank Ordnance Survey or aerial photography background maps which do not contain any overlying data cannot be printed. 

5. Usernames and passwords must be kept safe and these should not be given out unless permission has been given by North Somerset Council’s Information Management Team and training has been provided. 

If the Town/Parish council is found to be in breach of any of the above conditions, access to the Earthlight system will be immediately removed. Access will only be restored once a review of the breach(es) has been undertaken by the North Somerset Council Information Management Team and the Town/Parish council with satisfactory resolution measures put in place. 

Having read and understood the terms and conditions of use, signed for and on behalf of (Town and Parish Council name) 

Clerk: 
Signature: _________________ 

Name: _________________ 

Date: _________________ 

Chairman 
Signature: _________________ 

Name: _________________ 

Date: _________________
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